


Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held Friday 20th November 2015 at Ovington Village Hall

Present: 						Apologies:
Nigel Parkes  – Chairman 				Amanda Wilson – Clerk
Margaret Towler  – Vice Chairman
Ian Guest --‐ Councillor
Maureen Begg  – Councillor
Shaun Hanson --‐ Councillor

Five village residents

The minutes of the last meeting on 15th September 2015 were approved and subsequently signed by Nigel Parkes.

Declaration of Interest
No declaration of interest were made.

Matters Arising: 
i) BT Way Leave Compensation – Mrs Begg advised the meeting that she had received an email from Steve Morrow (BT) at the end of September stating that he had forwarded an email to the relevant departments asking for a response to be sent to her. Mrs Begg had requested an update via email on 1/11/15 but to date had not received a reply. Mrs Begg advised that she would chase this up again and also copy in Simon Roberson from BT who she had spoken to about this matter to see if he can push this forward for the Council.  Action: Mrs Begg to continue to follow up with BT.

ii) Ovington Bridge – Mrs Begg advised the meeting that she had emailed Brian Buckley on 1/11/15 re his response to her previous email that the Durham County Council (DCC) were confident that they didn’t lose any of the original stones so therefore feel that the bridge must be close to it’s original length ‘within reason’ and that in the absence of any further evidence contrary to that considered previously did not propose to take any further action. Mrs Begg included reference to Google street view by checking the coping stones from one direction and also the kerb stones from the opposite direction, the bridge wall can clearly be evidenced as being approximately 2 meters short. She also referred to  James Rowlandson (DCC Councillor) and Brian Harris (DCC Conservation Officer) who had both at separate meetings agreed on site that the bridge wall has not been repaired to the original length. To date no response received.   Action: Mrs Begg to progress.

iii) Increased Broadband Service  to Ovington – Mrs Begg advised that she had been informed by Tony Thompson from Digital Durham that he would hopefully be able to provide an update before Christmas re the timescales in increasing the Broadband to Ovington.  Action: Mrs Begg to monitor

iv) Public Footpaths - Concerns re the public footpath down to the river opposite Ovington Edge in respect of the barbed wire fencing alongside the path with regards to Health and Safety. Mrs Begg advised the meeting that she had chased this up again with the Mike Murden the Public Rights of Way Officer in September and his reply dated 17/9/15 was that he was going to confirm the works with the landowner and hopefully get the handrail fitted sometime in October. As this had not been completed Mrs Begg advised the meeting that she would chase this up again. Action: Mrs Begg 

v) Grass Cutting / Wild Flowers  – Nigel Parkes advised the meeting that he would speak to Mike Baines at Porch Cottage again re the suggestion of wild flowers being planted on the grass verge alongside his property. It was agreed that wild flowers could also be planted at both entrances to the village. Action: Mr Parkes

vi) Signing of Cheques – Mrs Begg advised the meeting that due to work commitments that she had not yet been able to go the Yorkshire Bank re the Mandate.  Action: Mrs Begg ongoing
viii) Sewage Treatment Works – Mr Hanson advised that the fence had been removed and that the site and work undertaken looked very good. 

ix) Transparency Code – Internet Access – Mrs Begg advised that the Parish Council website on www.hugofox.com had been updated and that the Parish Councillors wished to thank Ms Wilson for all the work she had completed on the website and it’s continued maintenance. Mrs Begg advised that due to work commitments she had not yet obtained the costs re items that the Parish Council could apply for re funding to comply with the Transparency Code but hoped to complete this for the January meeting. Action: Amanda Wilson ongoing webpage maintenance and Mrs Begg – funding.

x) Damage to Village Green Oak tree  - Mrs Begg informed the meeting that she had been advised that the tree would try to repair itself by scaring over the damaged area however that the Council would have to risk assess the potential weakness in the tree.  As DCC had agreed to take over the maintenance of the trees on the Village Green DCC would have the responsibility. It was agreed that the Parish Council would monitor and review the situation next year. 

xi) Parish Notice Board – Mr Parkes advised the meeting that he would hopefully be installing a latch on the notice board during the Christmas holidays. Action: Mr Parkes 

xii)  Obscured road warning signs on entrance to village  - Councillors advised that the hedges had now been cut back around the signs so that road users could see them. 

xiii) Weather vane on top of the Maypole – see under any other business

xiv) Mrs Begg advised the Meeting that the planning application for Hill Top Farm re expansion of the Gypsum processing application had been approved by DCCl.

xv) Mr Parkes advised the meeting that he written to Gemma Palmer, Environment Agency on behalf of Ovington Parish Council expressing the Council’s opposition to the appeal lodged by AWSM --‐ Lane Head Farm – re the revocation of their current Licence for recycling human waste regarding a breach of licence at both Hutton Magna and Bishop Auckland. 

Consideration of any current Planning Applications
1) Christmas Cottage - After discussion the Councillors agreed that they had no objections to the planning application for an extension to the side of the property. It was however highlighted that no planning notice had been displayed by DCC and that the owners of Post House had not been notified by DCC of the planning application. Mr Parkes advised that he would inform the owners of Post House of the application. Action: Mr Parkes

2) AWSM Lane Ends – re Proposed erection of 3 buildings, 1 storage lagoon etc. Mrs Toward advised the meeting that she had circulated an email from Richard Laidler of Hutton Parish Meeting re the draft letter of formal objection on behalf of the parish councils/meetings of Hutton Magna, Ovington, Barningham and Dalton asking for our views on the letter. Mr Parkes stated that he had not seen the email but would look at the letter and reply to Mr Laidler. Action: Mr Parkes 

Financial Report:
Mrs Begg as the Responsible Financial Officer informed the meeting that there had been two bills paid since the last meeting: £10 to Ovington Village Hall – hire of hall (Cheque 326 dated 12/10/15); and £204 to Mills Gardens Ltd – grass cutting (Cheque 327 dated 12/10/15). 
Receipts --‐ none. 

To date the Parish Council had £1.57 in the current account and £2,659.86 in the savings account. Invoices were received for – Ovington Village Hall £10 (hire of hall 20/11/15); Mill Gardens £102 x 2 – for two Grass Cuts. All three invoices were agreed and authorised to pay by the Councillors.
It was agreed that the Parish Precept would be discussed and agreed at the next meeting in January 2016 to meet the Durham County Council deadline of 31st January 2016.

Correspondence:
a) Durham Cathedral re donation: Councillors agreed that at this date no donation could be made.

b) Reduction of Post Office opening hours from two days to one day – the Councillors all agreed that although this was a “Consultation period” that given the low usage and reorganisation of the Post Office opening hours at other villages that there was no case that they could put forward to request that Ovington Post Office remains open for the two days. 

Any other Business:
A) Fairview Garage for sale with particulars mentioning potential of usage as a ‘depot’ subject to relevant consents: Concerns raised re more heavy traffic using roads within the 7.5 tons weight restriction if the garage was sold with this intent.  The Councillors agreed to monitor the situation. 

B) Maypole: Given that that Maypole had snapped during the strong winds of November 9th at around 12 noon discussion around a replacement Maypole was held. As a ‘listed building’ it was agreed the Councillors need to contact DCC re any restrictions on type of material and height of a new Maypole before any decision could be made on the replacement. The Councillors agreed to hold a public meeting on December 15th for residents of the Parish for their views and suggestions re both the old and new maypole and also potential funding options.  Discussion surrounding the repair of the weather vane was also held and it was agreed that this would also be discussed at the meeting.  The Councillors were informed that when the new Maypole is erected, (aiming for prior to Mayday 2016) that Mr John Brennan and Mr Peter Levett had offered their services to help with raising and lowering of the flag. Action: Mr Hanson – re contacting DCC; Mr Parkes – re telegraph pole suggestion; Mrs Begg re advertising Maypole meeting.



[bookmark: _GoBack]The next Parish Council Meeting was arranged for Tuesday 12th January 2016 at 7:45pm in Ovington Village Hall. (Hall booked at meeting with Mrs Levett). 



